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The mission of historic First Church is to bring diverse people of metropolitan Buffalo together to follow Jesus Christ 
through worshiping God, fostering spiritual growth and serving the community. 

LIGHT FROM THE TOWER 

December 2016—Mid-January 2017 

A Letter from Rev. Elena Delgado 
 Did you ever have an Advent calendar as a child? When I was a little girl I 
could hardly wait to open the next day’s little window onto the Nativity story 
unfolding with each passing day.  
 These days I receive what I’m calling an electronic Advent calendar in the 
form of a daily mailing from San Francisco Theological Seminary. This year’s series is 
entitled Listening for the Heartbeat of God. Each brief devotion is its own 
“window”, as it were, on to how and where God’s heart beats for and in us and 
the world. There’s a Scripture reading for the day and then a brief reflection. 
Here’s one I particularly like: “God’s heartbeat is the cry of the newborn child, the 
grunt of the laborer struggling with a heavy load, the call of birds soaring in the 
skies.”  
 The challenge of these Advent “windows” is not that I look outward at the 
story of Jesus’ birth but rather that God opens a window into my life— with all its 
messiness and possibilities— through which I may hear God’s heartbeat pulsing 
within me and for all.  
 Where do you hear and feel the heartbeat of God in your own life? How 
do you perceive the heart of God beating in Buffalo’s immigrant community or in 
the lives of those who come to the church for a weekly food bag? In the ministry 
of this congregation? Do you hear God’s heart beating in the cry of a baby lying in 
a manager as well as of a man hanging on a cross? Listening for the heartbeat of 
God this Advent is God’s gift to us and our delight to hear. 

The Five  
Developmental Tasks 
of the Interim Period 

 
 

1. Coming to terms with our 

history  

2. Discerning our purpose 

and identity 

3. Leadership change and 

development  

4. Reaffirming 

denominational/

community ties 

5. Committing to new 

leadership and new 

ministry 

 For more than 200 years, First Presbyterian Church Buffalo has anchored its 
identity in bold, visionary outreach to all members of the community. It has a 
heralded history of welcoming the contribution of immigrants who helped build 
this city, supporting their dignity and worth while doing so. 
 As followers of Jesus Christ who “came not to be served but to serve 
others,” we welcome the gifts of all people and affirm the dignity and worth of 
our sisters and brothers equally made in the image of God. We will oppose all 
acts of racism, prejudice and discrimination that mar this beauty. Our faith calls us 
to do nothing less. 
 
This statement was written by Rev. Elena Delgado with support from the Session after negative comments were 
received by Houghton College Buffalo after their 11/13/16 article in The Buffalo News. 



 

2 

Change to Communion Schedule 
By Maria Oakley, Worship & Music Chair 

 
 November 27 marked the first Sunday of Advent and the beginning of the Christian year. Liturgical 
seasons, “root us in ancient Christian tradition while at the same time being relevant to the 21st century. 
Following the liturgical calendar connects us to the larger body of Christ and deepens our spiritual practices as 
we remember important aspects of the faith." (Winfield Bevins-Church of the Outer Banks)   
 
 The Worship and Music Committee recommended to Session that following the Liturgical calendar was 
a needed change to the pattern of our services. This initially means a change in when communion will be 
served. Session has approved a move away from first Sunday of the month for communion to following the 
liturgical calendar. This will provide greater meaning to our gatherings at the Table.  
 
 The next communion Sundays will be Christmas morning and January 8.  

Walking  
Backwards  

to  

An Advent Study 
Mondays, December 5, 12, 19 at 6:00 PM 
at Christina Banas’s home (church manse) 

176 College St., Buffalo 
A light supper will be provided. 

Congregations are often confused or uninspired by the emphasis on Old Testament themes during Advent 
and too "over" Christmas by December 26 to pay much attention to the Gospel stories that follow Jesus' birth.  
 

Walking Backwards to Christmas starts at the end of the story, with Jesus' presentation to Anna and Simeon at 
the temple, and moves backwards through Herod's slaughter of the innocents, the wise men's visit, Jesus' birth 
in a stable, Mary's pregnancy, and finally to the much-earlier hopes and dreams of Isaiah and Moses.  
 

Telling the Christmas story through the eyes of both famous figures like King Herod and imagined characters like 
the innkeeper's wife, author Stephen Cottrell uses this deceptively simple device as a way to encounter this 
familiar story as if for the first time inviting us to experience Jesus' birth anew. 
 

RSVP to Christina at cbanas@firstchurchbuffalo.org or 884-7250, x. 11. 



3 

 

Saturday, December 24 
8:00 PM Candlelight service 

Rev. Elena Delgado preaching 
 

Sunday, December 25 
11:00 AM Worship & Communion 

Rev. Elena Delgado preaching 

Wednesday,  
December 21 
6-7 PM in the Chapel 

 
 For many people, the approaching Christmas 
holiday doesn't bring the joy and happiness 
advertised on television or in greeting cards. They 
may be facing this holiday after the death of a loved 
one or facing life after a divorce or separation. They 
may be living with illness that puts a question mark 
over the future. Others feel pressured and 
overwhelmed by holiday preparations and family 
expectations at this time of the year.  
 

 A Blue Christmas service offers a still time and 
a safe space to mourn and grieve, to find “the quiet 
center” in the midst of this hectic season. Music, 
readings, prayers and liturgy shape the service.  
 

 A Blue Christmas is open to all those longing 
to hear words of comfort, who want to light a 
candle against the darkness, who want to know 
they are not alone. Family and friends are welcome. 
Light refreshments will be offered following the 
service. 
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Special Education Offering 
 

Learn more about the Buffalo 25  

Sunday, December 18 
12:15 PM in the Chapel 

Presenter: Rev. Kirk Laubenstein,  
Executive Director of Coalition for Economic Justice 

Churches Rally to Support Mexican 25 
By Rev. John Long, Parish Associate 

 
 The "Mexican 25" or Buffalo 25 are the restaurant workers and their families who were raided by ICE 
(Immigration police) in mid October. Some of those arrested were U.S. citizens or permanent residents 
(Green Card holders), but some were not supposed to have been working. Since then at least three have 
been sent to Mexico, a few are still in jail, some have to wear ankle bracelets, some have immigration court 
dates, or will face other courts proceedings. Since ICE took all money found in their homes, they have none, 
and have been dependent on churches and supporters for their November rent, and now their December 
rent, as well as food and necessities. Families have moved in together for moral support, but also to save on 
rent. 
  

 The good news is that several churches have come to their aid, our Church and our members have 
been very generous, as has the Orchard Park church, University Presbyterian, Lafayette Ave, Westminster, Pilgrim 
St. Luke UCC, and Trinity Episcopal. Catholic Charities has made a large contribution toward rent and donat-
ed TOPS cards for food. People have gone to Farmers' Markets to get large quantities of produce, and have 
brought food donations to Pilgrim St. Luke UCC. On several Sundays the families have made and sold tacos 
(for which they were celebrated!) 
 

 Fortunately, a UB Law School professor who is expert in immigration law is caring for those cases, and 
public defenders are handling the non-immigration cases. Since money taken by ICE has still not been returned 
legal help is still needed in that regard.  
 

 First Church folk can still contribute funds through the church, being sure to mark it for the Buffalo 25; 
and food or other gifts can be channeled through Rev. John Long. Please remember them in your prayers. 
They are very vulnerable families. 
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On Mondays, December 5, 12, and 19, the 
Prayer Shawl Group will join with the 
“Walking Backwards to Christmas” Advent 
Bible Study held at 6 PM at Christina Banas’s 
home. Bring your knitting for this special 
Advent offering! 

The Book Group will gather next on 
Thursday, December 8 at 6:00 PM at Maria 
Oakley’s home. The book to discuss is Eve 
by WM Paul Young. There will also be a 
book exchange and a potluck meal, so 
please bring a dish to share! 

Clerk’s Corner 
By Janet Hill, Clerk of Session 

The following actions were taken by Session at its regular meetings on October 19 and November 16, 
2016. 
 Accepted with regret Virginia McIntyre’s resignation from Session, to give thanks for her service and to 

release her from her term of office. 
 Elected Stephanie Smith to the Nominating Committee. 
 Scheduled the ordination and installation of June McGrath to the Board of Deacons for a first term, the 

installation of Gifty Koramoah to the Board of Deacons for a second term, Andrew Gaerte for a 
second term on the Session, and if the way be clear to receive Jacob Santos into membership on 
10/30/16. 

 Authorized Rev. Delgado to organize a Silent Night event at First Church on November 8th. 
 Donated $300 to VOICE Buffalo and $300 to Vive Legacy Fund at Jericho Road Community Health 

Center. 
 Voted to hold Stewardship Sunday on November 20th instead of November 13th. 
 Authorized One Symphony Circle to engage in dialogue with the Garden Walk Committee about their 

interest in having their headquarters moved to First Church. 
 Agreed to participate as a warming station in the “Secrets of Allentown” self-guided tour on Sunday, 

December 11th from 12:30-4:30 P.M. 
 Accepted with regret and thanks the resignation of Susan Koeppel from Session. 
 Approved following the liturgical calendar for communion rather than first Sundays at the discretion of 

the W & M Committee. 
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Coalition for Christian Outreach (CCO) 
By Devon Bradford 

 Over the past few months the Lord taught me to never doubt the power of one act of 

hospitality, especially to college students. Shippensburg* University had a chaotic semester. One 

student posted violent racist comments on Facebook, one week the faculty went on strike, during 

Election Week three of their classmates were shot and killed, and one student passed suddenly 

from leukemia. On top of everything, they were trying to figure out who they are and what they will 

do.  

 God moved through these tough moments and miraculously used our home to move 

toward reconciliation on our campus. Ali, one of my student leaders, invited Nate and Connor, 

President and Chair of Diversity of her honor fraternity to our Cookout at the beginning of the year 

and their friendship began to grow in meaningful ways. The Church Nate and Connor knew lived 

detached from the world- what an opportunity to change that!  

 After racial tensions broke out on campus, my coworkers and I hosted a Racial 

Reconciliation Faith Rally, partnering with Multicultural Student Affairs. Ali invited Nate and Connor to 

join us. Michael Thornhill, our Director of Cross-Cultural Ministry spoke about Jesus weeping over the 

death of Lazarus and the importance of lament. “Dear Christian,” he said, “We must learn to mourn 

with those who mourn. We must lament injustice before we can hope.” Afterward, he gave time for 

students to write their own lament. In that moment, Nate and Connor saw a Church not detached 

from the world, but fully engaged with it. More so, they saw a Savior who engages fully with their 

daily lives.  

 The power of the gospel came to both students through hospitality, which is quickly 

becoming the key to 21st century evangelism. Ali only made three invitations to them over the past 

few months, but it changed everything. Nate and Connor both came to faith in Christ and are 

working with Impact Christian Fellowship on campus to challenge Christians to be leaders in racial 

reconciliation.  

 Abraham Kuyper once wrote, “There is not a single domain of human existence which Christ, 

who is sovereign over all, does not cry, “Mine!” Leading a hospitality ministry with the CCO at 

Shippensburg offers so many opportunities to demonstrate the infiltration and tangibility of the 

gospel into every area of their lives. By God’s grace, we are all adopted into a family and given a 

home. He delights in the work of these students! Join me in celebrating his work in their lives!  

 

For more information on CCO, visit www.ccojubilee.org.  

 

*Shippensburg is in Central PA near Harrisburg. 
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Mourning: a process of adapting to a loss 
On November 1, 2010, the Reverend Dr. Phillip Gittings was installed as our interim Pastor. 
During his tenure with us, he loved, cared for, taught, and guided our congregation 
through the interim period as we sought new ways of moving the church forward. His 
ministry was filled with love, and he challenged us in unexpected ways. We watched as 
his health deteriorated and rushed in to love and care for him, hoping for recovery and a 
return to ministry. But, it was not to be. 
 

Phil unexpectedly died on February 26, 2016 doing the work he so loved, leaving us with 
a void and an emptiness in our hearts. We never had the opportunity to “fire him” (as only 
Phil would say), or say good-bye, or celebrate his life and ministry with us.  
 

Our recovery from our loss can only move forward as we mourn our loss and remember 
the special bond we had with Phil, and then celebrate the years he devoted to our con-
gregation.  
 

To help with our recovery, a special Memory Book is being created and will be available 
in the Chapel during coffee hour through December. We invite you to share your memo-
ries, stories, thoughts, or letters celebrating his life and ministry during the years he was 
with us.  

 

Please feel free to write or journal in the privacy of your home. If you are willing to share your letters and thoughts, they will be 
included in the Memory Book. This will be part of our history and available to current and future generations. May it help to serve 
us by mitigating and healing our pain as we move forward to recovery.  
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 canned vegetables  Ramen noodles  soup 
 tuna fish 
 pasta 
 spaghetti sauce  beans 
 cereal 
 mac & cheese  toilet paper 
 rice 
 

 

Food Pantry 

FRUITCAKE!  
 

The delicious Claxton fruitcake— so moist 
and tasty— is available from Women’s 
Association for $8.50 each. Get yours in the 
Narthex after church. 

Be part of our annual reading of Dickens’ 
A Christmas Carol after church in the 
Chapel. Are you a potential Bob Cratchit, 
or Scrooge, or Tiny Tim? Join us on 
December 11 after 
worship! Bring your 
f a v o r i t e  Ch r i s t m a s 
cookies to share! Hosted 
by Women's Association.  
 

Hosted by Women’s 
Association 
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Joys and Concerns 
¶ Gratitude for the Prayer Shawl Ministry 
¶ Traveling mercies for Virginia McIntyre at Standing 

Rock 
¶ Norm & Gladys Gibbon at home 
¶ John Burgess at Mary Agnes Manor 
¶ Barry Snyder at home, son of Sue & Kirby Snyder 
¶ Ken Madell, in rehab at Buffalo General Hospital 
¶ Carlton Brownell at home 
¶ Peggy Laffler at home 

 
ǅǅǅǅǅǅǅǅ 

 
Betty Kinnen has moved to her daughter’s home in 
New Jersey. She would love to hear from you!  

Elizabeth Kinnen 
78 Old Homestead Rd. 
Wayne, NJ 07470 

 
ǅǅǅǅǅǅǅǅ 

 
To JoAnn Doerr and the prayer shawl committee: 
The prayer shawl you made for me is nice and warm 
and the color is perfect. I could not have picked one I 
liked better.  

Thank you, Norm Gibbon 
 

ǅǅǅǅǅǅǅǅ 
 
Congratulations to Lovelace Quarshie for being 
inducted into the Nursing Honor Society in her 
graduate studies! 

Volunteer 
Opportunity 

 
The people in our community have different needs 
and different talents. Houghton College Buffalo 
students and their families have a need for low cost 
tax preparation services. Houghton College Buffalo 
is working in cooperation with University of Buffalo 
Employment Opportunity Center to be a free tax 
preparation site for our students and residents of 
the West Side for the 2016 tax season. Do you 
have familiarity and comfort with tax forms? Do you 
have the time to commit to 5 trainings in the month 
of December and all 4 tax preparation days in 
March? Is this a good match for your talents and 
skills? Contact Janelle at Houghton College Buffalo 
for  more in format ion.  235 -6189 or 
Janelle.Tufts@houghton.org. Or stop by our office 
and come see us in person! 

Guest Preacher 
 
On January 1 we welcome Pastor Rami Al Maqdasi 
to First Presbyterian Church as guest preacher. 
Pastor Rami is a native of Iraq, and came to Buffalo 
in 2014. He is a graduate of the Evangelical 
Theological Seminary in Cairo, and was ordained 
by the Presbytery of the Nile in 2011 in Syria. Rami, 
his wife and two daughters live in Cheektowaga. 
We are pleased to welcome Rami, his fifth 
occasion preaching at First Church. 
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First Church Calendar Highlights 

Sunday Schedule 
11:00 AM Worship in the Sanctuary 
11:15 AM Sunday School 
12:00 AM Fellowship Time in the Chapel 

 

Communion will be served on  
December 25 and January 8. 

 

Weekly Events 
 

Mondays, 12/5, 12, 19 
  6:00 PM Advent Bible Study at the Manse 
  (combined with Prayer Shawl Ministry) 
 

Tuesdays 
10:00 AM Staff Meeting 
12:30 PM Food Bag Distribution 
  4:30 PM Literacy Tutoring 
  (No class on 12/20 or 27) 
 

Wednesdays 
  4:30 PM Literacy Tutoring 
  (No class on 12/21 or 28) 
 

 

Building Use 
 

Thursdays   3-7 PM Native Offerings  
    Crop Share Pickup 

 

Committee Meetings 
 

Wed. 11/2   6:30 PM Christian Education 
Tues. 12/13   6:00 PM One Symphony Circle 
Wed. 12/14   5:45 PM Board of Trustees 
Wed. 12/14   6:30 PM Session 
Sun. 12/18 12:15 PM Deacons 

 

Church Programs/Events 
 

Thurs., 12/8   6:00 PM Book Group Gathering 
Sun., 12/11 12:15 PM Dickens Celebration 
Sun., 12/18 12:15 PM Buffalo 25 Education 
    Offering 
Wed., 12/21   6:00 PM A Blue Christmas 
Sat., 12/24   8:00 PM Christmas Eve  
    Candlelight Service 
 
 

Please note, the parking lot is reserved by One 
Symphony Circle during most Kleinhans events to 
fundraise for the tower campaign. Please call the 
Church Office with any questions. 
 

♦♦♦♦♦♦ 
 

2016 contributions to the church must be received 
by December 22. If you have any questions, please 

contact Bookkeeper David Bond at 884-7250, ext. 17 
or DBond@firstchurchbuffalo.org. 

 

♦♦♦♦♦♦ 
Rev. Elena will be out of town between Christmas 
and New Year’s. Pastoral care during this time will be 
provided by Rev. Tracey Daub, who can be reached 
at University Presbyterian Church at 836-7660. Pastor 
Rami al Maqdasi will preach on January 1.  

 

♦♦♦♦♦♦ 
 

Please note, the staff have the following holidays this 
month, and the church will be closed on these days: 

Friday, December 23 
Monday, December 26 through  

Friday, December 30 
 

♦♦♦♦♦♦ 
 

 

 

Sunday,  

January 15th  
 

Please submit  

annual reports  

via email to Christina at  

cbanas@firstchurchbuffalo.org  



11 

 

Again this Christmas season, we will decorate 

the chancel with poinsettias, beginning Sunday, 

December 18. To purchase a poinsettia 

honoring the memory of a loved one or 

celebrating someone special, please complete 

this form. The cost is $8.00 per plant. Orders 

can be placed in the offering plate or left in 

Christina Banasõs mailbox in the church office. 

 

Checks should be made payable to First 

Presbyterian Church with "poinsettias" indicated 

on the check. Reservations can also be made by 

calling the church office at 884-7250 and  

             mailing your check. 

 

Dedications will be printed in the bulletin on December 18th, Christmas Eve and 

Christmas Day. If you would like your dedication to be anonymous, please indicate 

below. 

 

On Christmas Day, December 25th, your plants may be taken home or given to a 

friend to share the good news of Christ from First Church. 

 

 

Todayõs date:       

 

Your Name:             

 

Number of plants:            

 

Name of person(s) memorializing/celebrating:        

 

              

 

Special wording:            

 

              

 

              

 

I would like my dedication to be anonymous:  YES     NO   (Please circle one) 

 

I will be taking my plant(s) home on Christmas:  YES    NO  (Please circle one) 
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FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH OFFICERS 

BOARD OF DEACONS  
BY CLASS AND TERM 

 
Class of 2017 
Pat Brown (2) 

Rebecca Whipple (1) 
Madeline Mason (1) 

Lou Ann Luther Riegle (1) 
Olga Rico-Armesto (2) 

Nolan Whipple* (1) 
 

Class of 2018 
Christina Banas* (1) 

Mary Field (1) 
Liz Kamke (2) 

Sheila Miller (1) 
Tina Osei (2) 

 
Class of 2019 
Jackie Addo (2) 

Gifty Koramoah (2) 
Sam Gaerte (1) 

June McGrath (1) 
Denis Wettlaufer (1) 

 
*Indicates co-moderator 

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 
One Symphony Circle, Buffalo, NY 14201-1213 

(Across from Kleinhans) 
 

Phone: (716) 884-7250 Fax: (716) 884-7253 
www.firstchurchbuffalo.org  

email@firstchurchbuffalo.org 
 

Twitter: @1stChurchBflo 
ñLikeò us on Facebook:  

ñFirst Presbyterian Church of Buffalo, NYò 

 

FIRST CHURCH STAFF 
 

Rev. Elena Delgado, Pastor 
 RevElena@firstchurchbuffalo.org 
 Voicemail extension: 13 
 
 

The Reverend John Long, D.D. 
Parish Associate for Community Outreach
 JohnRLong17@verizon.net 
 
 

The Reverend Jack Smiley, Pastor Emeritus 
 
 

Dr. David Bond, Organist/Choirmaster, Bookkeeper 
 DBond@firstchurchbuffalo.org 
 Voicemail extension: 17 
 
 

Christina Banas, Business Manager 
 CBanas@firstchurchbuffalo.org 
 Voicemail extension: 11 
 
Tom Hollfelder, Custodian/Security Guard 
 
Church Office, extension 10 

SESSION AND TRUSTEES  
BY CLASS AND TERM 

 

Clerk of Session 
Janet Hill  

 
 

Class of 2017 
Mark Armesto (T) (2) 
Lucas Lloyd (T) (1) 
Henry Porter (T) (1)  

Sue Snyder (1) 
Roger Woodard (1) 

 
Class of 2018 

John Darby (T) (1) 
Tim Hess (2) 

Lauren Hill (T) (1) 
 

Class of 2019 
Don Houck (T) (1) 
Andrew Gaerte (2) 
Stephanie Smith (2) 

Maria Oakley (2) 
Lovelace Quarshie (1) 

 
(T) indicates that the Elder has also 
been elected to serve as a Trustee. 

Additional parking is available in the Gateway-
Longview lot on Wadsworth Street Sunday mornings 
from 9:00 AM to 1:30 PM, courtesy of Carl Paladino. 

PASTOR NOMINATING COMMITTEE (PNC) 
 

Lucas Lloyd, Chair 
Jimmy Martinez, Vice Chair 

Mark Armesto 
Gregg Borland 

Jean Hess 
Liz Kamke 

Karen Lewis 
Quinton Meyer 

Lovelace Quarshie 


